
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S  O F   M E E T I N G  
Minutes of a  MEETING of the Parish Council held at the village hall on Thursday, July 7th at 7.30pm immediately following a Planning meeting at 7.00pm

Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Gimblett, Tomlin, Eayrs, Young, West, 

David Gillbanks, David Holdsworth, Peter Riley & Clerk
2016/1765
Apologies for Absence


Cllrs Boddington & Wisson
2016/1766
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


In the Open Forum the members of the public were invited to speak.  All 3 were 

attending to present their cases for being co-opted onto Council.  Each 


explained why they wished to become a Councillor and what they felt they could 

bring to the role.  The Chairman thanked them for attending and confirmed the 

item would be discussed later in the meeting and a decision taken which would 

be relayed to them the following morning.  All 3 left the meeting.
2016/1767
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2016/1768
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


June 2, 2016


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2016/1769
Matters Arising from Minutes dated June 2, 2016 (information only)


None

2016/1770
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr West reported on planning/permitted development issues that were affecting 

the parish and clarified the boundary commission consultation.  He urged 


councilors to make their views known on this issue both individually and 


collectively.
2016/1771
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


1771.1
To Accept the Financial Information 




The financial information was accepted as an accurate record



1771.2
To approve and sign the balance sheet



The Balance Sheet was approved and signed



2016/1772
To approve payments & sign cheques



The following payments were approved and cheques signed
101151
Paul Marshall


Village Maintenance


£350.50

101152
John Gatward


Paper/Ink/ etc



£63.97

101153
Huntingdon Timber

Wood for Dipping Platform

£24.67

101154
Online Playgrounds Ltd
Replacement caps for MUGA

£24.60

101155
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary & Homeworking

£480.03
101156
Offords Village Hall

Hall Hire



£112.00

101157
Antony Abbs


Grass Cutting



£740.00

101158
Offords Village Hall

Annual Grant



£2000.00

101159
HDC



Lottery License


£20.00

2016/1773
Co-Option of Councillors


It was unanimously agreed that all three candidates be co-opted onto Council.
2016/1774
Leisure & Amenities



Cllr Gatward reviewed the recent meeting which produced the following Minutes

LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE

M I N U T E S 
Minutes of a Meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the meeting room of the Village Hall, Offord Cluny at 7pm on Monday, June 27th, 2016 

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Dawson, Eayrs & Clerk

2016/386
Election of Committee Chairman

Cllr Weitzel proposed that Cllr Gatward continue as Chairman which was seconded by Cllr Dawson.  Cllr Gatward accepted the nomination which was unanimously agreed.

2016/387
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllr Gimblett
2016/388
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None

2016/389
Approval of Minutes dated April 25th, 2016
The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed





2016/390
Millennium Green (OMGT)





390.1

Monument Damage (update)





No further update



390.2

Topsoil & Turf (Repairs update)


It was considered that it was currently too wet to make these repairs



390.3

Play area gate





Paul would be asked to look at this



390.4

Dipping Platform repairs

Cllr Gatward provided a quotation for the timber.  It was agreed that a cheque would be raised and signed at the July meeting.



390.5

Orders for replacement parts for play equipment

Cllr Gatward had worked out how many were needed.  A cheque would be raised at the next meeting and order placed.


390.4

2016 Fireworks – Thursday, November 3, 2016

The Clerk informed the meeting that Council’s insurance covered the provision of a Bonfire as long as a risk assessment was carried out beforehand and that all recommendations or instructions issued by the Health & Safety executive were followed. Any bonfire should be at least 100 metres away from all property, materials and any flammable or other dangerous materials.  Cllr Eayrs to talk with Andrew Shefford re this.
2016/391
Recreation Ground



391.1

Pitch maintenance & repair

It was noted that the goals had been moved to allow for the goal mouths to be reseeded.  This was scheduled for July 5th.



391.2

Installation of benches

Cllr Gatward to liaise with Paul about this and once a date had been fixed Cllr Eayrs would bring them to the RG.



391.3

Litter Bin Keys

Cllrs Eayrs/Gatward to check for the key and once the number was known the Clerk would order replacements.



391.4

Proposals/Requests from Football Club

The proposals re the removal of existing temporary facilities to be replaced by a more robust unit offering shower facilities was discussed.  It was felt that before any agreement could be reached it was important to establish whether or not a sewage connection was also required and the timeframe of the connection of services as the provisional date of the start of the new season was felt to be a little ambitious.  The Clerk was asked to contact Thornhill Estates and once this information was known Cllr Weitzel would meet with the Chairman of the Football Club.
2016/392
Overhanging Hedges

The Clerk confirmed she had written to all residents whose properties backed on to the hedge and asked for a response by the July Council meeting.  She was asked to contact Highways once more to ask them to carry out the maintenance/removal as it was felt to be their responsibility given that they had always done this in the past.
2016/393
Litter Bin Removal

Cllr Gatward confirmed that the bins had not yet been removed and also that HDC were continuing to empty them.
2016/394
Defibrillator – Church Rooms

The positioning of the additional unit had been agreed.  Clls Gatward/Dawson to contact the electrician re installation.

2016/395
Flooding issues

Cllr Gatward and the Clerk had been informed by Highways that the flooding issues around the former Baptist Chapel would be addressed within the next couple of months.  Cllr Weitzel informed the meeting that Littleworth End had flooded the previous week – the first time to his knowledge and Cllr Eayrs mentioned that the Church Rooms had also flooded due to the newly installed drain not being able to cope with the amount of water.  The Clerk was asked to bring this to the attention of Highways.
2016/396
Allotments


396.1

Review of Tenancy Agreement

The Tenancy Agreement was reviewed.  It was agreed that the maintenance of the plots including the repair/replacement of the boundary posts/fences would become the responsibility of the tenant.  The rent was reviewed with no increase planned.

One allotment was apparently currently untended.  As there are people waiting for ployts the Clerk was asked to contact the tenant.
2016/397
Cemetery


397.1

Review of Cemetery Regulations & Fees

The fees were looked at and it was confirmed that these were in line with those currently charged by the Church.  It was agreed to leave them as they were for now but to look again when budgets were looked at.

There had been some issues regarding plot numbering in connection with the cremated remains plot.  These had been resolved satisfactorily.  It was agreed that to avoid any future problems the Application for a Plot form would be amended to include wording to the effect that No Interments could take place without the consent of the Parish Council and payment of the appropriate interment fee.

The raised memorial tablet as requested was approved.

A memorial tree was currently sited within the plot spaces.  Permission would be requested from the family who placed the tree for it to be moved into the rear hedge line.  A quote would be sought for the removal of the dead tree in the hedge.  The broken bench would be removed and quotes sought for the repairs to the entrance.

2016/398
St Peter’s Churchyard
It was confirmed that the grass was already growing through the newly installed mesh.  No other issues at the Churchyard.
2016/399
General Village Maintenance

As there were many small jobs needing to be done it was agreed that Cllr Gatward would speak to Paul about the possibility of him working an additional day to clear the list.

Cllr Dawson informed the Clerk that the Brook again needed attention and asked her to raise it with Highways.

Cllr Eayrs mentioned that although Highways had been to attend to the potholes in New Road only those at the bottom had been repaired.  The Clerk was asked to contact them again.

Cllr Dawson also mentioned the uneven and broken footpaths which had been marked by Highways for attention in February but not attended to since.  The markings had now been washed away.  The Clerk was asked to contact Highways again re this.
2016/384
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.


None

2016/385
The meeting closed at 8pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday July 25th at 7.30 pm.

********************************


Cllr Gatward also confirmed that the goal mouths on the football pitch had now been reseeded and that Paul would empty the bin on the recreation ground from now on.  Paul was unable to work any additional hours but another contractor had been contacted to undertake the additional work.


It was agreed that all three defective benches on the Millennium Green would be removed as a matter of urgency and replaced with new ones made from recycled materials.  The Clerk was asked to provide a quote for the next L&A Meeting.
2016/1775
Planning


Cllr Young reported on the planning meeting which had been held immediately 

before Full Council and which produced the following Minutes.

P L A N N I N G   C O M M I T T E E 
Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held in the Village Hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, July 7th at 7.00pm
Present:
Cllrs Young, Weitzel, Dawson, Eayrs, Gatward, Gimblett & Clerk
2016/413
Election of Chairman



Proposed by Cllr Weitzel; Seconded by Cllr Dawson that Cllr Young be 

elected as Chairman for a further year.  Unanimously agreed.  Cllr Young 

accepted the position.
2016/414
Apologies for Absence


All present
2016/415
Declarations of Interest for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)



Cllr Eayrs declared an interest in Agenda item 2016/417.  It was agreed that he 

would not take part in any discussion or vote.

2016/416
Approval of the Minutes dated June 2, 2016



The Minutes were approved as an accurate record


2016/417
Planning Applications received


417.1

16/00466/FUL - Whitwell Farm, Offord Cluny

Revised plans include part frontage footpath, refuse vehicle maneuvering space, revised elevations/design, carport for 3-5 and reduce affordable units to 2. 

Council felt that the reduction in affordable units was disappointing but had no objection to the revisions.


417.2

16/01182/HHFUL – 204 High Street, Offord Cluny

Two storey extension and single storey orangery to the rear elevation.  Replacing existing windows for Georgian barred windows.

Council discussed this application at length as resident’s concerns had been raised which it sympathized with.  It was unanimously agreed that Council would be Neither for nor against this application.
2016/418
Any other planning/enforcement matters


None


2016/419
Closure of meeting

The meeting closed at 7.29pm and next meeting confirmed as Monday, July 25th at 7pm.

**********************************
2016/1776
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if available)


Cllr Weitzel confirmed that he had read the complete report and had basic 

concerns about the DCO – mostly in connection with the B1043.  He confirmed 

the next meeting was on July 19th at Hilton Village Hall and that he would be 

attending the Bridge Tour on August 4th and requested that anyone else who 

wished to attend should let the Clerk know.  It was confirmed that the village hall 

would be hosting a presentation in September, further details to follow.
2016/1777
Electoral Review of Huntingdonshire: Draft Recommendations


It was disappointing that this latest review and recommendations were based 

purely on numbers without looking at the differences in the areas being put 

together.  To put the Offords together with Godmanchester created an 


unbalanced relationship as Offord did not wish to become a suburb of 


Godmanchester, which is a Town.  It was noted that the consultation runs until 

August 22nd.  Cllrs were urged to make their personal thoughts known and 

agreed that the Chairman would respond on behalf of the Council.
2016/1778
Level Crossing on Mill Road


A communication had been received from Cllr Terry Hayward regarding the level 

crossing and the need for a bridge.  Cllrs discussed this and although there were 

some concerns about a bridge creating even more traffic for The Offords the 

safety concerns were of a greater importance.  It was agreed that Council would 

support Buckden Parish Council on this issue.
2016/1779
August Meeting


An August meeting would not be scheduled.
2016/1780
Councillor Reports


Cllr Gatward confirmed that he had contacted another electrician to carry out the 

installation of the defibrillator at the Church Rooms.



Cllr Dawson confirmed that she would be organizing first aid training for the 

autumn. 



Several clls reported the erosion of the road surface leading to the white bridge 

on Station Lane.  The Clerk confirmed she had already reported this and would 

do so again.
2016/1781
Notices & Correspondence not previously notified


None
2016/1782
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2016/1783
Closure of Meeting and confirmation of next meeting date 

The meeting closed at 9.30pm and the next Full Council meeting date confirmed as Thursday, September 1 at 7.30pm. Cllr Dawson gave her apologies for this meeting.
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